
August 9, 2004

A regular meeting of the Kenilworth Board of Education was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by President LoBello, in the Board of Education Conference Room of the Brearley School on August 9, 2004.
This meeting is being held in accordance with the schedule of meetings adopted at the organizational meeting held April 26, 2004. Adequate notice of this Regular Meeting of the Kenilworth Board of Education has been provided to the Home News Tribune, The Star- Ledger, Cranford Chronicle and the Roselle Park/Kenilworth Leader.  A copy has been filed with the Kenilworth Borough Clerk, posted in the Board Office, the Kenilworth Borough Hall, Brearley and Harding Schools, as is provided by the Open Public Meetings Act.
President LoBello led the salute to the Flag.
Upon roll call, the following members were present: Carol Boyden, Gerard Laudati, Mark LoBello, Livio Mancino, Thomas Mannix, Antonio Pugliese and Nancy Zimmerman.   Absent was: Claudio Campanella, Annmarie Duda,
Also in attendance were Lloyd M. Leschuk, Superintendent, Vincent A. Gonnella, Board Secretary/Business Administrator and Thomas Rattay, Attorney. Approximately eighteen (18) members of the public were present.

Minutes of the Secretary, a copy having been sent to each Board Member (July 12 & 28, 2004) were approved upon motion by Boyden, seconded by Laudati.  Motion carried 5-2.  Voting no were Mancino and Zimmerman  

President LoBello called for discussion on the Superintendent's Report:
· Leschuk reviewed the status of the Kindergarten classes and candidates.
· The ELLI grant was approved ($78,000).  Leschuk reviewed the program and outlined the benefits to the district.

· Leschuk was recommending a revision to Policy #5111 Admission which would create a cut-off date for Pre K registration.

· Leschuk updated the progress on obtaining a vendor to offer SAT Prep Courses to students.

· Leschuk stated that at September 2004 meeting he will provide the BOE with an update on test scores.

Administrators’ Reports:

· Mrs. Cooke, Special Education: Has been busy interviewing candidates, working on the schedule, modifications to the BSI program, and the Special Ed year-end report.
· Mr. Schaffren, Guidance: Scheduling has been the main focus, targeting on balancing class sizes.  Test results are being reviewed to determine appropriate placements.

· Mrs. Baker, Science/Math: Preparing and organizing for the new year with an emphasis on analysis of test scores and orientation of new staff has been the focus for the summer.

· Mr. Cappello, Brearley MS/HS: Smooth ending to the year, looking forward to a smooth beginning, the school is fully staffed for September, Project Quest and the Music Appreciation program are welcomed additions to the program.

· Mr. Luciani, Assistant Principal: The Middle School schedule is complete, carefully monitoring class sizes.

· Mr. Lafferty: Athletics: Fall season will kickoff on 9/10 with a soccer game.

· Mr. Gonnella: Met with custodial staff to review the new format and structure.  Toured the football field with Mr. Lafferty and Mr. Lepore following one of the recent rainfalls, and the field looked in fine condition.

The Superintendent's Report (with administrators’ reports), a copy having been sent to each Board Member was approved without reading and after discussion upon motion by Boyden, seconded by Laudati.

COMMITTEE REPORTS: 
Winfield Committee:  The report of the 7/15/04 committee meeting is as follows:
Meeting attended by 2 members of Winfield Park, Ann Marie Duda, Mark LoBello, Antonio Pugliese, and Lloyd Leschuk.
1) Matter of Winfield having a member present on Kenilworth board of education:

According to the numbers Winfield qualifies to have a member on the board and have elected Fred Viteka.  He is anticipated to be present beginning September 2004. Mr. Viteka is the only Winfield board member who will have a vote. e.g. If he is unable to attend, a member filling in can be present but cannot vote. 

2) Winfield stated that they only have 3 first graders this year and inquired about the potential of having them come over to Kenilworth.  Dr. Leschuk will check with Ann Casale, NJDOE to see if it is possible.
3) The committee reviewed the possibility of sharing services. 

4) The committee discussed items of personnel and contract negotiations.
Correspondence: (see attachments) 

Distributed July 2, 2004:

1.   E-mail dated 6/16/04 from Sen. Frank Lautenberg in response to a message from Gerry Laudati Re: Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA); the Senate passed the IDEA reauthorization bill.

2.   Letter dated 6/24/04 from Glenn Tillou to Dr. Leschuk Re: The local district technology plan’s approval by the Union County Technology Coordinating Council on 5/10/04.

Distributed July 9, 2004:

1.   Letter dated 6/24/04 from Glenn Tillou to Dr. Leschuk Re: The approval by the Union County Technology Coordinating Council of the district’s technology plan.

Distributed July 16, 2004:
1.   Letter dated May 2004 from William Librera/Commission of Education enclosing a copy of the revised NJ Core Curriculum Content Standards adopted by the Board of Education on 4/7/04. 

Motion was made by Laudati, seconded by Mancino, that the Board of Education accept the correspondence as read.  Motion carried unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS:  Reminder that the Board will meet on August 23, 2004 with Carole Larsen, NJSBA to review Goals and Objectives and work on Team Building.
NEW BUSINESS:  

The Board and Administration should begin working on distributing information to the public that puts a good light on the school.
Motion was made by Laudati, seconded by Mancino, that the meeting be opened to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.

· Jodi Lang asked what the class size was in the Middle School.  Mr. Luciani reviewed the numbers.  She also wanted to know when students would receive their supply lists for school.
· Maryann Finistrella was concerned with the 4th grade class size and the impact on the NJASK test.

· Michelle David questioned the Board’s decision to use 2 questions on the budget.  She also asked about sharing services with Winfield.

· Mr. LaBruno: Asked a question regarding Resolution #15 (Job Descriptions)

· Mr. Mancino stated he was embarrassed by the budget process.  Several Board Members disagreed with him.

· Mr. Laudati stated a TV-36 Committee was being formed.

· Mr. Mannix congratulated Dr. Leschuk and Mrs. O’Donnell for their efforts in securing the ELLI Grant.

Motion was made by Mancino, seconded by Laudati, that the meeting be closed to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.

ROLL CALL WAS TAKEN ON THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTIONS:
FINANCE & FACILITIES

RESOLUTION #1: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Boyden, Be It Resolved, That the attached bill list be approved for the month of July 2004 in the amount of $1,021,717.55.  Motion carried 6-1.  Voting yes was: Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.  Voting no was: Mancino.

RESOLUTION #2: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Boyden, Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13 (e), we the members of the Kenilworth Board of Education certify that as of July 31, 2004, after review of the secretary's monthly financial report (appropriations section) and upon consultation with the appropriate district officials that to the best of our knowledge no major account or fund (Current Expense, Capital Outlay, or Debt Service) has been over expended in violation of N.J.A.C.6:20-2.l3 (b) and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district's financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year.

Be It Further Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education accept the reports of the School Business Administrator/Board Secretary and the Treasurer of School Monies and that they are in agreement for the month of June 2004. Motion carried 6-1.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman. Voting no was:  Mancino.

RESOLUTION #3: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Boyden, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education set the fees for the use of the facilities as follows effective September 1, 2004: 

Auditorium (Performance)
$1,000.00/day

Auditorium (Rehearsal)
$   700.00/day

Gymnasium


$   500.00/day

Cafeteria


$   500.00/day

Classrooms


$   200.00/day

Harding All Purpose Room:
$   200.00/day

Use of Sound Board

$     30.00/hour

Labor Charges:

Custodial Straight Time
$     25.00/hour/man

Custodial Overtime Rate
$     37.50/hour/man (Weekdays after 10:00 p.m.)

Custodial Double Time 
$    50.00/hour/man   (Weekends & Holidays)

Cafeteria Labor

$    20.00/hour/man

Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION #4: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Boyden, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the submission of the No Child Left Behind Grant for the term of September 1, 2004 to August 31, 2005. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

PERSONNEL/MANAGEMENT

RESOLUTION # 5:  Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, WHEREAS, Jeannine Farber is a non-tenured teaching staff member assigned to the David Brearley Middle/High School; and

WHEREAS, Jeannine Farber has submitted a request to begin a maternity leave effective on or about November 11, 2004; and

WHEREAS, Jeannine Farber wishes to extend her leave through the end of the school year by use of her remaining sick days and to take an extended leave thereafter without pay, through April 4, 2005,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that Jeannine Farber be and hereby is authorized to commence maternity on or about November 11, 2004 through April 4, 2005; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Jeannine Farber be and is hereby permitted to extend the leave through April 4, 2005 by use of her accumulated sick days (and submission of a Doctor’s Certification of Disability), of which she has twenty-nine (29) remaining, upon her written request to do so; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Jeannine Farber is authorized to take unpaid leave for the 2004-2005 school year pursuant to Article XVI, Section C of the governing collective bargaining agreement; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Jeannine Farber must notify the Superintendent of Schools in writing on or before February 1, 2005 that she is returning to work as scheduled on April 4, 2005 as required by Article XVI, Section F of the governing collective bargaining agreement. Motion carried 6-1.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman. Voting no was:  Mancino.

RESOLUTION # 6: Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Christopher Calabrese as a teacher of the handicapped at the David Brearley Middle/High School, on Step 3, BA on the salary guide, $44,895/annually, with full benefits for the 2004-2005 school year. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 7: Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Theodore Evanski as a maternity leave replacement for Jeannine Farber at David Brearley Middle/High School, effective November 1, 2004, on Step 3, BA on the salary guide, $44,895/annually, with full benefits until March 31, 2005. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 8: Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Boyden, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education accepts the resignation of Christina Grego, a music teacher at Harding Elementary School effective June 30, 2004. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 9: Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Erin Delaney as a music teacher at the Harding Elementary School on Step 1, MA, prorated to .87 at an annual salary of $43,452.00, with full benefits for the 2004-2005 school year. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 10: Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Jennifer Birmingham as a Kindergarten teacher at Harding School on Step 3, BA at an annual salary of $44,895.00 with full benefits for the 2004-2005 school year. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 11: Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Angela Foglia as a Kindergarten teacher at Harding School on Step 1, BA at an annual salary of $43,873.00 with full benefits for the 2004-2005 school year. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 12: Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Helene Flood as a Basic Skills teacher at Harding School on Step 1, MA at a prorated 19.5 hours/week annual salary of $28,010.00 with no benefits for the 2004-2005 school year. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 13: Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Patricia Barton as a classroom aide at the David Brearley Middle/High School at an annual salary of $11,349.00 ($15.82/hour x 183 days x 3.92). Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 14: Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves Ann Cooke as the Affirmative Action Officer for the district for the 2004-2005 school year. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 15: Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the modifications to the following Job Descriptions to take effect September 1, 2004: Supervisor of Buildings and Grounds, Head Custodian, Custodian and Groundskeeper/Maintenance. 

Be It Further Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education abolishes the stipend position of Assistant Head Custodian effective October 1, 2004. Motion carried 6-1.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman. Voting no was:  Mancino.

RESOLUTION # 16: Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education accept the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Anthony Lepore as Supervisor of Buildings & Grounds at an annual salary of $54,847, with full benefits for the 2004-2005 school year prorated to a September 1, 2004 start date.  Motion carried 7-0. Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 17: Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education accepts the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Elaine Plummer as a custodian for the 2004-2005 school year at an annual salary of $40,362, with full benefits effective September 1, 2004 pending completion of contract negotiations. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 18: Introduced by Zimmerman, who moved its adoption, seconded by Pugliese, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ John Ondrey as the middle school band position at a stipend of $2,280.00. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

CURRICULUM/INSTRUCTION

RESOLUTION # 19: Introduced by Boyden, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves 14.5 hours of home instruction for Student No. 200890, services to be provided by Mr. Peter Mecurio. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 20: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Boyden, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves Educational Services Center as the SAT preparation agent for the Kenilworth school district for the 2004-2005 school year. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION # 21: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Boyden, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves revisions to Policy No. 5111-Admissions. Motion carried 7-0.  Voting yes was Boyden, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese and Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION:  Introduced by Mancino, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Be It Resolved by the Board of Education of Kenilworth that the Board of Education meet in private session, from which the public shall be excluded, to discuss the topics of negotiations, potential litigation, anticipated contract negotiations and personnel, which private discussion is being held pursuant to Section 7b and 8 of the Open Public Meetings Act.  The matters under discussion will be disclosed to the public as soon as final decisions are made and voted upon.  Motion carried unanimously.

At 9:40 p.m. President LoBello called a 5-minute recess prior to convening private session.

At 10:20 p.m. President LoBello reconvened the public session, at which time the Board took the following action:  

RESOLUTION:  Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Zimmerman, Be It Resolved, that the Board of Education deny grievance KPSA #3 on the papers submitted, and allow the grievant the opportunity to present his case to the Board on KPSA Grievance #2.  Motion carried by a 6 to 1 vote.  Voting yes was: Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, and Zimmerman.  Voting no was: Boyden.

Motion was made by Zimmerman, seconded by Laudati, that when the meeting adjourns, it adjourns to the call of the chair.  Motion carried unanimously.

Meeting adjourned at approximately 10:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Vincent A. Gonnella 

Secretary to the Board

